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retiring at the end of this academic year because this is not how anyone planned to leave after 
putting in a long career. He hopes the University can consider how to celebrate these retirees and all 
they have given to WIU over the years.  
 
Senator Perabo 
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spring break, and WIU was thrown into a different world. Since that time, Interim Provost Clow has 
been making a case for as many faculty positions as he can.  
 

 C. Student Government Association Report  
  (Araceli Villagomez, SGA Representative to Faculty Senate) 
 
  SGA voted last week for the President, Vice President, and BOT representative for next year. Daria 

Levchenko was elected SGA President; Kinsey Tiemann was elected Vice President; and Justin 
Brown was re-elected to the Trustee position. Ms. Villagomez said 



4  

 
 Parliamentarian McIlvaine-Newsad asked if the University is considering offering students single 

rooms for safety for the fall semester since there is open residence hall space available. Interim 
Provost Clow replied that there have been conversations about this but he does not know what 
housing is planning at this point. He pointed out that even if students are put in separate rooms, they 
would still not have separate restrooms, and the University is unsure how to prevent them going 
into another person’s room together. 

 
 Senator Oursler asked if there has been any movement on the search for a Dean for the College of 

Education and Human Services. Interim Provost Clow responded that the Dean search is going 
forward; it is in negotiations at the moment, and Interim Provost Clow hopes that an announcement 
can be made very soon. Chairperson Pynes asked about the search for a Dean of the College of 
Business and Technology. Interim Provost Clow responded he hopes that the results of a number of 
the administrative searches that have been run will be able to be announced at the same time.  

 
III. Reports of Committees and Councils 

 
 A. Council on Admission, Graduation, and Academic Standards (CAGAS) 
  (Mark Bernards, Chair) 
 
  1. Proposed Changes to Freshmen Admissions Policy 
 

Dr. Bernards explained that CAGAS unanimously approved a proposal from Admissions 
for a test-optional, automatic admissions policy for students with high school GPAs of 2.75 
or higher for Fall 2020 through Fall 2021; students with GPAs of 2.74 or lower would go 
through a holistic review. An email from Chairperson  Bernards listing some of CAGAS’s 
thoughts about the proposal was included with senators’ materials for this meeting. 
Chairperson Bernards informed senators that many of WIU’s peer institutions have already 
adopted similar policies, and CAGAS recognized 
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that Admissions did not have figures at the CAGAS meeting regarding how many students 
fall between 2.75 and 3.0 GPAs. Dr. Swegan clarified that 1,686 of students who applied 
have between 2.75 and 3.29 GPAs; 1,369 of that number, or 81.2 percent, were admitted. 
Dr. Swegan found out today that only 36 of those students, or two percent, were actually 
denied; the rest simply have not completed their files, and he thinks a great number of them 
will be admitted, bringing the number of admitted students with GPAs of 2.75 or above 
much higher than 81 percent and probably closer to 90 percent. Chairperson Bernards asked 
how many students have between 2.75 and 3.0 GPAs;  Interim Associate Vice President 
Swegan responded there are 701.  
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  2.  Grade Change and Attendance Catalog and Policy Language 
 

Chairperson Bernards related that CAGAS took up this issue at the request of the Senate 
Executive Committee. He explained that up to this point deans have had to sign off on any 
sort of grade change, and deans thought this was unnecessary. He stated that CAGAS 
proposes eliminating the dean signature requirement and removing the word “form” 
because the Registrar’s office is working to develop an online way to submit the request 
which will not require the chair signature either. Chairperson Bernards said CAGAS would 
like to retain an acknowledgement that the chair has seen the change, however, because that 
is consistent with the majority of WIU’s peers who still have department chairs sign off on 
faculty-instigated grade changes. He added that CAGAS tried to simplify the document to 
make it more straight forward. 
 
Chairperson Bernards told senators the other change involves the attendance policy. He 
explained that every semester students seek to attend classes while not registered, usually 
while waiting for their financial aid to come through, which sometimes does not occur until 
several weeks into the semester. He said this leaves faculty members in a difficult position 
because they are grading work for a student who is not registered, and there has not been 
much in the way of a mechanism in order to tell the student they should not be in the class. 
Chairperson Bernards said that a search of policies at peer institutions showed that Northern 
Illinois University seemed to have the best one, so their wording was adopted by CAGAS. 
CAGAS believes it is reasonable to allow students ten days to attend class with permission 
of the instructor; if students have still not solved their financial aid issues after ten days, 
continued attendance would also need approval of the department chair. Chairperson 
Bernards believes this will give faculty some protection if they do not feel it is appropriate 
to allow students to continue to attend their classes.  
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Chairperson Pynes commended Dr. Bernards on his hard work as CAGAS Chair this year 
and said he looks forward to having him on Faculty Senate next year. 

 
 B. Council on Curricular Programs and Instruction (CCPI) 
  (Steve Bennett, Chair) 
 
  1. Curricular Requests from the School of Music 
 
   a. Request for New Course 
 
    i. MUS 103, American Traditional Music Ensemble, 1 s.h. 
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   b. 
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Interim Director of the School of Music Jeff Brown explained that this 
request came about as part of a process that the Music Education 
Committee began last fall. He stated that the request to remove EDS 305, 
Measurement and Assessment of Learning in Academic Settings, is due to 
the fact that assessment already happens within a number of courses in the 
Music: Teacher Education curriculum. He said Music feels like this is 
adequately covered under a combination of those courses already in the 
curriculum. Chairperson Pynes pointed out that it will also free up 2 s.h. for 
those students. Director Brown admitted that the Music: Teacher Education 
curriculum is quite overloaded right now; at a minimum, students complete 
137-140 s.h., but in reality it is often well over 150-160.  
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  2. Curricular Requests from the School of Computer Sciences 
 
   a. Requests for New Courses 
 
    i. CSEC 101, Introduction to Cybersecurity, 3 s.h. 

 
Computer Sciences Professor Jim McQuillan related that Professor Binto 
George thought it would be nice to provide an introductory course geared 
mainly toward non-majors to give them a taste of the discipline. He 
remarked that there are already introductory courses to programming and 
networking, but there was no introductory course for cybersecurity. 
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ii. CS 439, Methods of Teaching Middle and High School Computer Science, 
3 s.h. 

 
 Professor McQuillan told senators that government and industries are 

asking for more computer science education in grades K-12, but there are 
not enough teachers with the qualifications to teach computer science 
currently. The School of Computer Sciences thinks it would be nice if 
current teachers had an avenue at WIU to enable them to teach computer 
science courses; additionally, it would be nice if WIU students who are 
working towards their teacher licensure could add computer science as an 
extra area in which they could teach. Professor McQuillan explained the 
intention is to provide add-on courses in an extra area that teachers could 
instruct in, not to provide licensure in computer science, and CS 439 would 
be one course that would work toward that.  

 
 Senator Filipink remarked that the request says the course will be team-
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3. Curricular Requests from the Department of Earth, Atmospheric, and Geographic 
Information Sciences (EAGIS) 

 
   a. Requests for New Options 
 
    i. Applied Meteorology 
 

EAGIS Chair Sam Thompson told senators the request is based on two 
factors: 1) the American Meteorological Society’s recommendation that the 
University include something that deals with the impact of weather on 
populations, and 2) most students end up working in applied occupations. 
He stated that the change is timely for current and future students and also 
will help with retention and recruitment efforts. 
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    ii. Operational Meteorology 
 

Chairperson Thompson stated the Operational Meteorology option follows 
the National Weather Service track for students who want to pursue 
advanced atmospheric studies at different universities or at WIU. Senator 
Filipink observed that the feasibility study says the accrediting body 
recommends that there be three faculty members who can teach in this area, 
but EAGIS plans to try this with two. Chairperson Thompson 
acknowledged that the accrediting body highly recommends that, but, given 
the circumstances, on a short-term basis the department will be able to 
manage with two faculty members in the interim. Senator Filipink asked 
when the program is up for accreditation. Chairperson Thompson replied 
that one of the department’s faculty members travels to the meeting in 
October. He stressed that what the accrediting body has stated is sort of a 
recommendation; the department would like to have three faculty members, 
but, given the circumstances and the resources available, they can manage 
with two for the time being. He does not think this will have an impact on 
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term, to be taught by two. Senator Choi pointed out that accreditation does 
not involve the number of faculty but the kinds of courses offered; as long 
as Meteorology can offer those courses successfully, it can be accredited by 
the National Weather Service. 
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Chairperson Pynes said he would be cautious for any program saying they 
can survive with fewer faculty than they really can because that is a recipe 
for failure. He thinks departments should be concerned saying they can do 
something in the short term given the metrics that programs are asked to 
have. He wished EAGIS good luck. 

 
   b. Requests for Changes to Majors 
 
    i. Meteorology 
 

Chairperson Thompson explained that this change combines the two 
Applied and Operational Meteorology options to be reflected in the major 
overall. 
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    ii. Geographic Information Science 
 

Chairperson Thompson explained that this is a minor change to rearrange 
the alignment of the options to switch A and B and some elimination in the 
composition of courses to allow for greater flexibility in course offerings. 
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Chairperson Pynes asked how the major will be offered given that the three 
faculty will be gone. Interim Provost Clow responded that when the 
department came forward with its curriculum proposals, there were 
discussions, and he was assured that they would be able to handle what 
they were proposing to change. He added that does not mean the Provost’s 
office is not looking at all of the options that are available to them. 
Chairperson Pynes thinks this is important for senators to know because he 
thinks many people, even though COVID-19 has taken over the 
University’s mental space, remember that there are still four to six faculty 
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students; a student who wants to broadcast on radio, for example, may not 
need to use the complex math skills that they would have to use for the 
National Weather Service. Dean Martinelli-Fernandez is confident the 
department will see a robust increase in enrollment with these changes, and 
she will then request additional faculty support. 
 
Chairperson Pynes asked if there is a public document that people can look 
at if they want to see a review of the program; he wonders if there was a 
review of the GIS program that was used to make these decisions that is 
available for public viewing. He also asked if the GIS Center will be 
affected at all. Dean Martinelli-Fernandez responded that she had provided 
some additional information about the program, but that document went 
through various iterations. She offered to see what the final iteration looked 
like. She added that most of that information was included in the feasibility 
study, but there was some additional information that she would need to 
find. Interim Provost Clow agreed that most of what Chairperson Pynes is 
talking about is included in the feasibility study.  

 
  4. Curricular Requests from the Department of Kinesiology 
 
   a. KIN 146, Court Sports, 1 s.h. 
 

Kinesiology Department Chair Renee Polubinsky told senators that this course 
came forward as a result of departmental assessment. When Dr. Polubinsky began 
as Chair, she met with teaching assistants who teach General Education activities 
courses and was told that they struggle to teach courses such as badminton, 
volleyball, and basketball for 15 weeks and keep students motivated over that time. 
The department decided to develop new courses to keep some of the fun going on 
in the activities classes, based on the comments from the TAs who tech them. 
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   b. KIN 150, Outdoor Sports, 1 s.h. 
 

Chairperson Polubinsky related that this course proposal came about after meetings 
with TAs and students and taking into account the equipment and facilities 
available for teaching them. She pointed out that there is a beautiful space outside 
Brophy Hall, including a lot of fields that go unused throughout the day. She 
related that the department tried to find some variety instead of offering two 
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   b. LAS 195, Introduction to the Liberal Arts and Sciences, 3 s.h. 
 

Senator Perabo explained that LAS 195 is one of two core courses in the Liberal 
Arts and Sciences major, which was developed quite awhile ago and geared to 
WIUQC. She said the major involves students combining several minors into a 
major, including two in Arts and Sciences. Faculty from three different areas 
(Women’s Studies, African American Studies, and Religious Studies) 
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return to WIU two weeks later. Chairperson Pynes recognizes that the University is in a very 
difficult situation, and noted that Interim Provost Clow hears that Senator Perabo would like the 
Executive committee involved in some way with these discussions. Chairperson Pynes noted that 
the Executive Committee does a lot of hard work to try to make sure that faculty voices are heard 


